 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen, Highway and Cemetery Commissioners
Monday, May 15, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71 West Main Street, Dudley, MA  01571

Approved June 5, 2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting at 6:37pm. In attendance were the Honorable Mark Landry, Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz and Honorable John Marsi.   Also present was Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  Honorable Steven Sullivan was absent. 
2.   New Business:

Treasurer/Collector – Staffing – Board discusses request to hire a full time replacement of Assistant Treasurer – Richard Carmignani, Jr., Treasurer/Collector, came before the Board.  He thanked them for the opportunity to come before them and discuss staffing in his office.  He understands the budget process is going to be difficult.  He recently had the position of Assistant Treasurer/Collector leave and there is a vacancy.  He has another full time person who has about two years of experience but the Assistant left with little or no notice.  He would like to make sure the position is a Grade 3 since they have a lot of responsibilities and wants to position advertises as soon as possible.  The position requires payroll, benefits etc. and at the end of the fiscal year demands go out.  It is a very busy office.  Mark Landry asked about part time help, current employees helping in the office, and wondered if this would work for him.  Mr. Carmignani stated that Danielle, his other employee, is very helpful with other things and does not do the tasks the Assistant Treasurer did prior to leaving. The Treasurer/Collector office is unique in daily, weekly, monthly tasks and it is a service office.  Daniele can handle 95% of the technical knowledge in the office.  John Maris stated that he has concerns that if we hire someone, and the override fails, that person would be let go.  It does not make sense at this time.  Mr. Carmignani stated that this is a payroll position and the cut has already been made in his office.  John Marsi motioned effective immediately there will be no hiring (hiring moratorium) without a vote from the Board of Selectmen until our financial crisis has been resolved with a new staffing plan predicated on a viable Fiscal Year 2024 budget.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
Partridge Hill Road – Acceptance of Layout – Jeff Murray stated that the portion of Partridge Hill Road that is up for acceptance has been completed.  John Marsi motioned that the Board votes to accept the layout of  the portion of Partridge Hill Road, Plan entitled “Acceptance Plan Prepared for the Town of Dudley by R&R Survey, Inc. with the betterment order recorded in the Worcester District Registry of Deeds on November 7, 2022, Book 68455, Page 273 based on the recommendation of the Highway Superintendent and Town Planner.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

3.  Departmental Communication:
Jon Ruda informed the Board that the new granite sign has been installed and is looking great.  He thanked The Janet Malser Humanities Grant for the opportunity to purchase this new addition to the town hall grounds.  Also, he informed everyone that Candidate’s Night will take place on June 6, 2023 @ 6:30pm.  Invitations have been mailed out to candidates and the Moderator will be facilitating it. 
Finally, he wanted to run some numbers for the Board.    In 2019 the following positions have been eliminated or not filled:  Building Department Clerk, Part Time ZBA Clerk, Part Time Board of Board of Health Clerk, Part Time Conservation Clerk, Part Time Planning Clerk and Part Time Personnel Clerk and Assistant Town Accountant.  Of those positions the majority were benefit eligible. As of this date the town has taken five of those positions and made them into two.  Code Enforcement, Licensing and Inspection Assistant and Highway, Conservation and Planning Assistant.  That employee also supports the Treasurer/Collector’s office for ten hours per week.   The Building and Grounds Department, which is not part of the Highway Department, has one person doing all the work that two full time and a part seasonal person did in 2019.  If he needs help a highway department employee assists him.   Our Administrative Secretary, Michelle, is the Cemetery Clerk, Parking Clerk, FAA Administrative Secretary, Town Administrator’s and Selectmen Secretary, coordinator for town events and Recreation Commission Clerk.  

Now if the override fails, we will permanently eliminate our part time Animal Control Office/Inspector of Animals, Police Department’s Assistant, Assessor Clerk and the Highway Foreman position.  Additionally, one of the highway truck drivers will be going to the Water Department in the next few weeks and we will not be filling the position until the override is decided.  If the override passes, we are proposing not to fund two of the three positions on the highway and instead proposing to add two firefighter positions for the critical purpose of getting a truck and a medic out the door at night.  So, after all the breakdowns if the override fails, the Town will cut an additional 138 weekly payroll hours for a total of 18,479 total payroll hours cut from 2019 from the town’s annual budget.  If the override passes, we will add 174 payroll hours back into the budget, restoring the Assistant Treasurer, Two firefighters, social services for the Police Department and the Assistant Town Accountant, there is still a cut of 2,192.4 payroll hours annually.  Also, if the override passes, we can ensure that health inspections and housing complaints can be responded to an acceptable level of service, ensure we can continue issuing permits and complete inspections with an acceptable level of service.  Ensure that we have level staffing in our finance departments, including the Town’s Treasurer/Collector’s office and Town Accountant’s office, ensure that we can respond to a fire or emergency, especially during the overnight hours, ensure that we can continue to be eligible for grant funding or bridge, roads and infrastructure and can meet our regulatory and compliance requirements and health mandates. Ensure that we can continue to offer the convenience of online services, 24/7 protection for our Town’s services, network, and website, ensure out library will remain eligible for state funding, ensure our senior center will be properly funded, materials and manpower will be sufficient for annual maintenance and repair to our streets and facilities.  He concluded by stating that he hears and reads that the Town needs to tighten its belt more, make more cuts until it hurts, even if the override passes, he stated that he is at a loss for words to publicly respond.  The Town employees are here to serve the public and should not be penalized.  John Marsi motioned to accept the Town Administrator’s report.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.  
4.  Board Member Comments:

Kerry Cyganiewicz stated that we’ll see what happens with the override and that the hiring moratorium was a good choice and we are taking the appropriate steps. 
John Marsi stated that the school and the town need to work together.  He is proud of our departments and agrees with a combined operational override.  If it does not pass no doubt a super town meeting will be held, and the school will take the money anyway.  We need to support everything, and the town is not in business to make money.  Jason Johnson stated that he sees a lot of comments on social media and that the voters said no to an override.  We are trying to give the town people the benefits of both public safety and education.  

5.   Adjournment:
John Marsi motioned to adjourn at 8:05pm.  Mark Landry seconded. Unanimous 4-0.
Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board
        Layout of Partridge Hill Road, Plan and Metes and Bounds Description. 
